Henderson County Homeless Coalition/Balance of State Meeting

March 10, 2015, 10 AM

Blue Ridge Community Health Center

Next Meeting: April 14th, 2015, 10 AM

Present:  Michael Abshire, Brian Alexander, Emily Balcken, Shelby Ball, Chris Berg, Ruth Birge, Bart Brown, Marla Browne, Kathleen Carr, Kristi Case, Sandy Cavanaugh, Ariana DeToro-Forlenza, Frank Edney, Mike Gannon, Romella Hart O’Keefe, Trina Hill, Ron Howard, Carrie Israel, Elisa Jarrin, David Jacklin, Kathleen Lambert, Marian Lowry, Kim MacNish, Christine Martin, Kristen Martin, Susan McKenzie, Anita Oldham, Jenny Simmons, Christine Singleton, Judie Sloan, Austin Watson, Gretchen Wiles, Tom Gallagher, Chuck White, Benson McCray, Anthony McMinn
Trina Hill facilitated the meeting .

Introductions and Agency Updates 
Brian Alexander announced David Jacklin will become Henderson County Director for Homeward Bound on March 16th.

Christine Martin of Humana expects to solicit donations of over-the-counter materials from Humana participants/customers who would not otherwise use these; she is interested in meeting with possible agency recipients to receive the OTC meds, etc.
Kathleen Carr of WCCA has funding to help low-income families.

Michael Absher said Only Hope now has a fund-raiser director. Michael will address a state child-homelessness conference next week. Wells Fargo is planning a national awareness campaign about homeless kids at their ATMs.
Kristi Case is leaving Smoky Mountain Center to work for Cherokee Recovery Services. Smoky Mountain will be hiring a manager for client employment and housing in WNC.
Kristen Martin of Thrive announced an upcoming new “Adventure Race” fund-raiser. Teams will enact yoga poses, serve as Cracker Barrel life-size pegs, and perform varied wellness activities.  Entries are $20/person, $80/team.
United Way of Henderson County has an open position for Community Impact Director. The agency is presently assigning allocations for its received requests for crisis services and other community needs. Ruth Birge will be retiring from UW about March 27th.
Ariana De-Toro Forlenza with VA Outreach – refer homeless veterans to her.

Carrie Israel said the Salvation Army has five slots for its after-school program, funded by scholarships. The program picks up from Hillandale, Clear Creek, Edneyville and two other schools. Bill Bricker will join them as new community outreach lead and volunteer coordinator.
Anita Oldham said the Joseph Center is close to opening for part-day services. Yard-sale support is welcomed.
Jenny Simmons said Homeward Bound offices have relocated from Spartanburg Highway to Seventh Avenue; she thanked WCCA for making space available.
Gretchen Wiles said Housing Assistance Corporation received approval last week for a 2016 start on its 88 unit Oklawaha project.
Kim Macnish announced that NAMI is rescheduling Dr. Paul's presentation on panic attacks to April 14th. Also in April Sherry McKesson will offer a session on anger management. These events are at the Pardee outreach space in Blue Ridge Mall.

Marla Browne with 2-1-1 encouraged providers to update their resource information with 2-1-1.

Approval of February 2015 Meeting Minutes
Trina asked for a motion to approve the February 2015 minutes as sent out via email.   Ruth Birge moved this, seconded, by Ariana De-Toro Forlenza, approved by common consent.

Balance of State (BOS) Regional Steering Committee 
Brian Alexander noted that we are one of 25 regional committees in the 79-county Balance of State area. Brian serves as the regional lead representative to the BoS Steering Committee, with Trina as alternate lead.  The BoS has a Coordinated Assessment Council, which is reviewing the plans submitted including ours.
Continuums of Care Grant Calendar
The FY 2015 grant competition began with the grant inventory worksheets submitted Feb. 16th, which HUD is reviewing and is expected to make final next week. A NOFA is expected to come out in May according to NCCEH (our Balance of State program administrator). Nearly $6.8 million will be allotted, to cover 51 renewal projects to be submitted for refunding.

BoS needs to rank these projects for funding priority, so that in case of funds shortfall the top ranked projects get funded. We are asked to help BoS by (1) volunteering for the Scorecard Committee, which is to detail the ranking factors for funding priority. We need to replace Ruth Birge who served last year. This work is done by conference calls (the first one is mandatory), email, and other means; and (2) volunteering  for the Project Review Committee (active later in the year); Trina reviewed 2-3 project applications last year- these are always from some other region of the state- according to the current scorecard check list. The work is quite interesting and involves interactions with NCCEH staff.

Funds for new projects are not always offered. The last ones were our two Homeward Bound (FY 2012). NCCEH does currently accept Letters of Intent for new projects on its website. These are required for any new-project offers. If offered, the only category likely for new projects is Permanent Supportive Housing, which is HUD's ongoing priority.

Upcoming Meetings and Conference Calls
Two NCCEH conference calls are scheduled in March. The Rapid Re-housing subcommittee call will be March 20, 10:30-11:30. The Data Quality group call will be March 23, as a practical-call for HMIS questions. Participants must register on the NCCEH.org website to attend either call.

HMIS Update
The transition from CHIN (Carolina Homeless Information Network) to MCAH (Michigan Coalition Against Homelessness) will be effective May 1, 2015.  The full transition will likely take several months.  Coordinated Assessment entry into HMIS is currently on hold and will likely not be fully integrated into HMIS until this fall/early winter.

Coordinated Assessment Update
David Jacklin said the HCHC Coordinated Assessment Council was on a conference call last week to clarify features of our submitted Plan. Our council is working on revisions and will resubmit to Balance of State before March 27. The local Coordinated Assessment group meets tomorrow at 9 AM at the United Way, to look at inter-agency Memos of Understanding. David and Sarah Lancaster will report to the Coalition in April, and expect to ask for the Coalition's approval of the revised Plan as reviewed by BoS.

Point-In-Time Count Update

Trina distributed copies of our Unsheltered Count from January 28, 2015 listing seven persons (not in families) including one veteran, and no youth. This work was compiled from the five area search teams, and counts at service providers. The street search teams found one unsheltered person in the Downtown area. Homeless in Shelters were twelve at 

Mainstay and 39 at Hendersonville Rescue Mission; total literally homeless, 58. That's down from 86 in 2014. Anthony McMinn is not comfortable saying that we have fewer homeless, based on the Mission population going up again in the cold February to about 55. Kristen Martin said that the search teams found over a dozen camp sites with evidence of recent or current use, such as toothbrushes cached, but the occupants were away. She said this was due to the midday-afternoon search times, and recommended future counts be in early morning hours before camp occupants depart. Kristi Case recommended the people experiencing homelessness be alerted to the dates/times of count team searches, as they may benefit from better count info. Brian noted this isn't done in Buncombe, as there are some who avoid interviews. Ariana del Toro said the VA is very responsive to count info, so it would be very worthwhile to do pre-count scouting for places for search teams to look or a year-long sub-committee to prepare for this count.  It was noted that no HCHC members stepped up to lead the PIT months before the count.  Trina Hill graciously stepped in to lead and conduct the PIT count with 17 volunteers.  Trina was thanked for her hard work in leading the count and Trina thanked the work of the 17 volunteers.
Program Presentation

Robin Hellman spoke on Homeward Bound’s Rapid Re-housing and Permanent Supportive Housing programs. Their mission is 'to work with others to end the cycle of homelessness.' This means letting the community at large know about problems of people experiencing homelessness and how and why the community is addressing them.  Everyone benefits if homeless persons are not ignored and are treated with dignity.  Robin feels her job is very worthwhile  because she gets to see longer-term results of assistance. She has had several experiences of assisted homeless people coming back six or twelve months later and getting in touch or offering to help. 


The Housing First model is an efficient and cost-effective model of ending homelessness.   Homeward Bound offers not only housing, but case management support. 


Both programs (1)target literally homeless people by HUD standards, (2) use VI-SPDAT to assess case needs – it sets a proper focus and cuts out guesswork, (3) rely on case-management.


Rapid Re-housing uses income as an eligibility factor, but not the only one, to determine the best candidates for the assistance. It does not target the chronically homeless. It looks for clients where there is a potential for self support. It pays security and utility deposits, renter-application fees if any, up to six months' of past due utility charges, and 70% of rent for up to six months (usually about 3 to 4 months in practice). Furniture is supplied from donations to cover needs, and the HB staff will deliver it. Clients are visited at least twice a month by their case manager, who initially develops their housing plan, and then helps get it realized.


To refer someone to HB, call Robin at 828-768-2458, or email her at robin@homewardboundwnc.org . Rapid Re-housing has served 177 individuals including 44 families since January 2013. Housing is still retained by 95% of participants.


Permanent Supportive Housing addresses the needs of chronically homeless persons – those who have been homeless a year, or four times in three years, and who have a documented disability- not necessarily a disability income, though some are applied and pending such help or appealing denials. The clients have little or no income. There is a complex formula that sets this (rent) benefit, but a recent case required the client to pay $20 toward a $550 rent. The rented properties are inspected, lately by outsource-contracted work. Commitments are for a year of rent plus more intensive case-management, such as teaching how to do household tasks. 21 people have been served, including nine in households (only one of whom must be qualified as chronically homeless) since last year. All slots are currently filled. Currently there is no wait list, as new slots will likely be filled through coordinated assessment. Criminal records are not a barrier to these programs. 

Community support is being organized into Hope-To-Home teams (Nicole does this);  this includes mentoring and support from interested volunteers, such as Romella O'Keefe. There are four such teams, two actively working and two being formed.
Small Group Discussions:
At Brian's request two groups reconvened from last month to help form the Coalition's 2015 work list. Last month's Internal Education (Services available, generating a resource guide, updating it) and Resource Sharing (HMIS outreach, 211 service data completeness, recruiting for 211, ID of service gaps) joined together with David Jacklin facilitating. The other group, Community Awareness and Advocacy (Influencing the community, setting the Coalition presence and gaining an image, gaining stakeholders) met separately. The merged group decided to ask the coordinated assessment group to report in April (about 7 minutes), and Marla/Linda to report on 211 in May. Note-any new services may be reported to 211 by emailing Linda at linda.brinkley@unitedwayhc.org, and she can also try to answer questions about services offered in Henderson County – not always by Henderson agencies.  There was no report back from the groups due to limited time.

Next Meeting is Tuesday, April 14th at 10am.

Submitted by:  Chris Berg with Jenny Simmons


